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DENVER UNION STATION PROJECT AUTHORITY 

MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS  

April 5, 2012 

MINUTES 

 

 

BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT BOARD MEMBERS ABSENT 

Michael West Mark Imhoff 

Elbra Wedgeworth  

Jerry Glick  

Laura Aldrete  

Cary Kennedy  

Steve Kaplan  

Marla Lien  

Kent Bagley   

Jennifer Schaufele  

Barbara Grogan 

Judy Montero 

 

Bill Bianco  

 

I. CALL TO ORDER 

 

Elbra Wedgeworth, DUSPA Board President, called the Meeting of the Board of Directors of 

DUSPA to order at 1:32 p.m.    

 

II. WELCOME AND INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS  

 

President Wedgeworth welcomed the Board Members and guests to today’s meeting.  

 

III. PUBLIC COMMENT 
 

There was no public comment.  

  

 

IV. ROLL CALL 
 

Dawn Bookhardt called roll.  Please see above. 
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V. APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES 

Elbra Wedgeworth asked for comments to the March 1, 2012 meeting minutes.  There were no 

comments. 

 

Kent Bagley moved to approve the minutes.  Mike West seconded the motion.  The motion 

carried unanimously.
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VI. DISCUSSION ITEMS 

 

 

 A. Finance Committee Report 

 

Brendan Hanlon introduced Cheryl Wallace, CPA of RubinBrown to present the annual financial 

report for 2011. 

 

Cheryl Wallace reported that she provided a detailed review of all three reports in the Finance 

Committee meeting.   

 

Dawn Bookhardt reported that the A-133 report was sent to Board Members today and the other 

reports were sent out to the Board earlier.  

 

Ms. Wallace reported that RubinBrown had no disagreements with management and no 

significant difficulties with the audit.   

 

She reported that the opinion of the financials, as reported in the summaries and balances, is an 

unqualified opinion, which is the best that can be given by an auditor. She added that she will not 

go into detail regarding the finances unless there are any questions.  

 

Ms. Wallace reported that the A-133 report is required because DUSPA receives federal funds.  

She added that the review looks at 14 different attributes of DUSPA for compliance and control.  

She reported that the A-133 report also provides an unqualified opinion and that the one finding 

from last year’s report regarding the debarment review process has been cured.  

 

Ms. Wallace reported that the final document, the Report to Governance contains no significant 

deficiencies.  She summarized the advisory comments in the report as follows: 

 

1. Changes from the Past Year – are all positive comments; 

2. Requirement of acceptance of budget – positive comment; 

3. The DUSPA report to the federal government – RubinBrown did not find 

evidence that the report was reviewed and signed off prior to submission, which 

would be a best practice; and 

4. Timing for payment – still seeing some delays. 

 

                                                 
1
 Jerry Glick, Barbara Grogan, Bill Bianco, Judy Montero and Cary Kennedy arrived shortly after this vote.  
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Barbara Grogan asked whether the payment delay is chronic or sporadic.  

 

Bill Mosher reported that the delay is chronic due to the TIFIA / RRIF payment process.  He 

added that DUSPA is behind on payment to USNC because of lack of funds and that we pay 

Kiewit what we can, when we can, but the RRIF funds are chronically late.  

 

Barbara Grogan reported that, as fiduciaries, she wants to ensure that the late payment causes are 

documented and that the meeting minutes should be adequate.  

 

Bill Bianco asked whether DUSPA is incurring interest on late payments.  

 

Bill Mosher reported that DUSPA is not incurring interest.  

 

 

 B. Owner’s Representative Report 

 

  i) Project Progress 

 

Mike Sullivan reported that as of the end of March, 2012, the completion percentages were as 

follows: 

 

Entire project is 61 percent complete  

 LRT is 98.8 percent complete 

 Bus Facility is 64 percent complete 

 The CRT is 43.5 percent complete 

 The Streets and Plazas are 70.6 percent complete 

 Historic Building is 8 percent complete.  

 

Mr. Sullivan reported that, because portions of the project are ahead of schedule, the critical path 

is now the structural steel for the CRT and that this is a 14 month schedule.  He added that 

electrical, conduit, Track 8 and the Amtrak move will also be critical path, which is all good. 

 

Mr. Sullivan reported that pavers should be cut next week and that the LRT plaza should be 

complete by April 23.  He added that trees will be planted over the next three weeks and that the 

driver relief station is under construction.   

 

The second week of May is the schedule for turn over of the LRT plaza to RTD and the blue 

stuff will be taken off of the vent tubes on Monday for the Rockies home opener.  

 

Kiewit is still pouring the topping slabs in the bus facility and that the Terrazzo flooring 

installation will start soon.  

 

He reported that Phase 1 and 2 are continuing with the installation of lights and fixtures.  He 

added that on Phase 3, the dewatering system will be gone by tomorrow.  He reported that 

Kiewit is putting the pier caps on the roof columns as well as placing the first ramp to the bus 

facility.  
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Mr. Sullivan reported that the precast beams will be placed for the bus facility structural roof 

starting on April 16.  He reported that the sanitary main line at the CRT should be complete next 

week and that the storm sewer line can then begin.  He reported that there was an issue with the 

traffic signal control box on 16
th

 Street and that when it is fixed, the north side of 16
th

 Street can 

be paved.  

 

He reported that the Chestnut-Wynkoop pedestrian access on 18
th

 Street will be open by next 

week.  He added that the North Wing ground breaking is scheduled for April 11, but that 

DUSPA won’t actually turn the North Wing parcel over for construction until April 20.  

 

Mr. Sullivan reported that DUSPA is in the process of finalizing 4 major allowances with Kiewit 

as follows: Flagging (for work on railroad property); asbestos containing materials; dewatering; 

and contaminated soil.  He added that these have been big issues for the project and that 

wrapping them up is very good.  Mr. Sullivan reported that things in the back yard are great and 

encouraged everyone to look at the webcam that is located on the top of 1900 16
th

 Street.    

 

  ii) Project Issues List 

 

Mr. Mosher reported on the issues list as follows (see handout): 

 

1. Drainage for the Wynkoop Plaza could be costly. 

2. These contracts are in progress.   

 

Marla Lien added that there are only a few issues remaining such as setbacks and that the RTD 

Board is expected to approve the PSAs on April 16 and then RTD will transfer $0.5 million to 

DUSPA.   

 

Barbara Grogan asked about the cost of the drainage issue.  

 

Bill Mosher reported that it may cost $250,000 and that long term maintenance will be an issue.  

 

3. Coordination with the DUS developer is working well and that other developers 

are also starting a project at 17
th

 and Wewatta; there are 5 or 6 projects on-going 

in the area. 

4. We are working on a new MOA for Amtrak’s move back into the station. 

5. No report. 

6. No report. 

7. Environmental Risk should be gone soon and we will finalize this allowance with 

Kiewit. 

8. Bill Mosher asked Dawn Bookhardt to comment on this issue.  Dawn Bookhardt 

reported that we have not heard anything from Christina.  Marla Lien reported 

that she is no longer with RTD.  

9. The artist needs to re-connect with the stakeholders, but he has not done this yet. 

10. This issue has taken a back seat to the A/B Blocks. 

11. No report. 
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12. This is getting finalized. 

 

Jerry Glick commented that this report skipped 5 and 6.  

 

Bill Mosher responded that there is no place to put parking, but that DUSPA still has funds in the 

budget.  

 

Marla Lien reported that the EIS required parking at the 18
th

 Street deck which will never exist.  

She added that she is meeting with Jason Longsdorf to figure this out.  

 

Barbara Grogan asked whether there is any agreement with DURA. 

 

Bill Mosher responded that there is no agreement with DURA, but that he plans to get them a 

proposal.  

 

Jerry Glick reported that this will be an on-going issue for the whole neighborhood.  

 

Bill Mosher reported that, with respect to number 6, the DUS developer will be a part of this and 

that the Union Station Advocates may also participate.  

 

Marla Lien reported that the plazas are not a current commitment of the DUS developer and 

therefore additional conversations must take place.  

 

Kent Bagley reported for the new Board Members that the EIS requires 150 public parking 

spaces by the year 2035. 

 

Marla Lien reported that, now that we know more about the neighborhood, a discussion with 

FTA is merited for these 150 spaces.  

 

 iii) Quarterly Budget Report 

 

Bill Mosher reported that the blue portions of the budget show a few changes. 

 

Line 8 – the private dollars are going up, for example for Wewatta Street and for 

the foundation enhancement. 

 

Jerry Glick asked for a more detailed update on the foundation issue.  

 

Bill Mosher reported that the LOI Supplement contemplated an under build and that, since that 

time, the design for Block A has changed and that parking access from the EVA still exists.  He 

added that the foundation enhancement is much less expensive than the original under build. He 

reported that DUSPA has agreed to advance the funds to construct the foundation enhancements 

and the DUSPA will be reimbursed by RTD when one of the A or B Blocks sell.  

 

Lines 83-87 – These approved change orders are now executed.  

Lines 104, 106 are placeholders for DUS and the DFD.  
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Lines 126-127 and 130 are all not-to-exceed numbers for allowances and as these 

issues are resolved, we will ask for not-to-exceed change orders. 

Lines 171, 172 are set asides for environmental bills and for Amtrak. 

Line 198 is a change to true-up the North Wing stair. 

 

Jerry Glick asked whether line 172 is Faster funds. 

 

Mike Sullivan answered that there is no relation to the Faster grant and line 172. 

 

Marla Lien added that it is platform work and is not inside the DUS.  

 

Lines 326 and 330 are old issues. 

Lines 340 – 344 are new placeholders for the Wynkoop Plaza issues and that it is 

expected that Kiewit will have to move out of DUS and that DUSPA will have to 

pay their rent as a general condition item at another location.  

 

Mr. Mosher reported that this leaves an unallocated contingency that is down to $43,000 which 

is tough, but the parking funds may become available.  

 

He reported that he is working with RTD on the disposition of the A/B Block proceeds and that 

RTD may take funds for DUS out of our budget and transfer them to the DUS Developer.  He 

added that this may reduce our budget by $15 million. 

 

Jerry Glick asked about Steve Kaplan’s comment from the Finance Committee meeting.  

 

Mr. Mosher replied that he wants to make sure that RTD has a specific plan for the use of the 

funds and that there is an agreement in place in advance.  

 

Barbara Grogan requested additional information regarding this issue.   

 

Marla Lien responded that, since the DUS Developer is using the DUS, they should get the funds 

when RTD finalizes the development agreement.  She added that, because DUSPA had no scope 

for the use of these funds and because RTD needs to make sure it does not foul up the federal 

funding requirements, the $15 million needs to be from local funds.  

 

Jerry Glick reported that, because DUSPA is committed to the community, DUSPA should at 

least review the USA/RTD agreement.  

 

Marla Lien reported that while DUSPA and USNC have an agreement that these funds will be 

spent on DUS, RTD is not a party to the MDA. 

Bill Mosher reported that Cary Kennedy has a good perspective on this issue, that RTD owns the 

DUS and the USNC, USA and RTD will coordinate to make sure that the funds are used 

appropriately.  He added that DUSPA should not have a concern with this mechanism to use the 

funds budgeted by DUSPA as long as they are used on DUS.  
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Marla Lien added that DUSPA does not have a legal right to the land sale proceeds, but it does 

have an obligation to ensure that these local funds are used on the DUS building.  

 

Steve Kaplan reported that RTD is making a commitment to spend $17 million on the DUS 

building.  

 

Marla Lien added that all of the funds will be spent on the project, it is just too early to know 

exacted how these funds will be spent or how much of the local funds will go into the DUS.  

 

Bill Mosher reported that if Kiewit needs to suspend work in the Wynkoop Plaza, we will need 

to know very soon.  

 

Elbra Wedgeworth reported that more detail on this issue will be brought here from the Finance 

Committee.   

 

Kent Bagley added that the Finance Committee spent an hour on this single issue.  

 

Barbara Grogan stated that this is a large amount of money and that the Finance Committee will 

need to explain in detail what happens.  

 

Elbra Wedgeworth reported that the issue is not resolved, but that the Board will be informed.  

 

 iv) Proposed Change Orders 

 

Mr. Mosher reported that the Board is requested to approve the pending change orders as follows 

(see handout):   

 

1. CRT systems requirements design – DUSPA does not currently have the funds to 

construct this, but that we can design the system with this change order. 

 

Mr. Mosher reported that Change Orders 2, 3 and 4 are the allowances that have been discussed.  

Change Order 6 is the RTD contribution to Change Order 1.  

 

He reported that Change Orders 6 through 8 will also be funded before we finalize these.  

 

Kent Bagley asked whether it is possible that Change Orders 1-5, 8 and 9 will be less.   

 

Mike Sullivan replied that it is possible these change orders will be less.   
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 C. Report Regarding A and B Block Negotiations. 

 

Marla Lien reported that RTD and USNC have agreed that USNC will get a refund on its deposit 

for the cost of the foundation enhancement if USNC does not purchase the second block and that 

the costs of the foundation enhancement are allocated between the A and B Blocks.  

 

VII. ACTION ITEMS 

 

 A. Proposed Change Orders. 

 

Jerry Glick moved to approve all of the proposed change orders on today’s list on a not-to-

exceed basis. Kent Bagley seconded the motion.  The Motion passed unanimously.  

 

 B. Quarterly Budget Report 

 

Mike West moved to approve the Quarterly Budget Report.  Cary Kennedy seconded the motion.  

The Motion passed unanimously.  

 

 C. Annual Financial Report 

 

Mike West moved to approve the Annual Financial Report.  Jerry Glick seconded the motion.  

The Motion passed unanimously.  

 

VIII. EXECUTIVE SESSION 

 

Elbra Wedgeworth requested a motion that the Board enter into executive session.   

 

Jerry Glick moved that the Board enter into executive session in order to discuss certain matters as 

permitted under the Colorado Open Meetings Law (C.R.S. § 24-6-402 et seq.) related to financial and 

contract negotiations, financial management negotiations, and litigation. 

 

Kent Bagley seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously. 

 

Jerry Glick moved that the Board return to regular session.  Kent Bagley seconded the motion. 

The motion passed unanimously. 

 

 

IX. ACTION ITEMS RESULTING FROM EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 

None.  

 

 

X. CARRYOVER AND FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS    

 

XI. ADJOURNMENT 
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There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 3:23 p.m.   

 

      Approved by Vote of the Board and 

      accepted by: 

 

 

      _________________________________ 

      Elbra Wedgeworth, President  










































































































































